State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


April 29, 2016

TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

3rd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:
Thomas J. Meighen, Commissioner   

Robert “Sonny” Yeatman
 


Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles “Pete” E. Meeks                                 




Don Greulich
Steven Joss

Rick J. Lowman    
Robert L. Purkey, Jr. 

ABSENT:
Ed M. Hord, Chairman
VACANCIES:

One (1) position to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility

Call To Order
Robert “Sonny” Yeatman, Acting Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:12 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 26, 2016, and Upon Mr. Joss’s Motion, and Mr. Meeks’ second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without corrections.
Chairman’s Report
There was no Chairman’s Report to offer. 

Licensing Report Update
A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

Mr. Meeks reported to the Board that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, and approved eight (8) elevator mechanic license applications and one (1) elevator contractor application.  There were no applications referred back to the Board for further review.  

Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Meeks’ second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.     
B. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey reported that two (2) tested in February, 2016, two (2) passed, no candidates failed, with a 100% passing rate.  In March 2016, two (2) candidates were tested, one (1) failed with a 50% passing rate.  Since January 2015, the passing rate is 60%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 60%.  There are currently 826 active licensees.                   

Old Business 
A. Reciprocity with Virginia
Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that the Secretary had reviewed the reciprocity agreement.  Mr. Yeatman inquired to Ms. Bailey whether or not the Board will be reviewing these reciprocal applications.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Board could review these applications. Ordinarily, DLLR staff has reviewed these applications.  Mr. Yeatman requested that a list of names of approved applicants should be provided to the Board.  If an applicant has a revoked Virginia license, then it should be reflected with the application. AAG Carter stated that Board will know which reciprocal application has been granted. The Board did not have any further revisions to the Virginia reciprocal agreement.   
Upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously voted to send the reciprocal agreement to Virginia for final approval.       

B. Background checks 

Mr. Moran inquired to AAG Carter whether or not the Board will be able to identify whether or not applicants are being truthful on their applications.  Mr. Moran inquired whether or not there was a cost to do a criminal background check. Ms. Bailey stated that there is no statutory authority to conduct a background check. The Board is a complaint driven entity.  AAG Carter further explained that it does not cost to look up the licensee’s information on the Maryland Judiciary Case Search System, although that is not a criminal background check.  A criminal background check would involve a monetary cost.  
Mr. Joss expressed his concern that applicants do not undergo a criminal background check.  AAG Carter clarified that this Board does not have statutory authority. Other Boards and Commissions have this authority.  It would require a statutory change.  Mr. Yeatman stated that the Board does not want to prevent applicants from obtaining their license.  Ms. Bailey stated that complaints received by the Board have been few and primarily workmanship related.  Ms. Bailey reemphasized that the Board does not have statutory authority, which would require a bill to be drafted for in the General Assembly in Annapolis.  

C. Continuing Education Certificates
Mr. Yeatman inquired to Ms. Bailey whether or not Continuing Education Certificates are required with the renewal applications.  Ms. Bailey stated that there is no requirement to provide certificates but licensees are subject to a random audit.  Mr. Yeatman asked about posting on the website Board disciplinary actions. Ms. Bailey stated that there was a discussion at a previous Board meeting regarding posting disciplinary actions on the website. The Board agreed to table this discussion at a later date.         

D. Private Residential Elevators 
Mr. Yeatman state that a discussion was held at the February 26, 2016 Board meeting regarding private residential elevators.  It was discussed that until the Board adopts regulations to certify accessibility lift mechanic specialists to perform work on private residential elevators, an accessibility lift mechanic can provide the service, which is effective for up to four (4) years after the effective date of the regulations. Ms. Bailey stated that there would need to be regulations drafted.  She stated that she would have to draft a concept paper and send to the Secretary’s Office for approval. Mr. Yeatman requested to table this discussion to the next scheduled Board meeting.        
E. QEI Inspection Update
Ms. Bailey stated that the QEI inspection regulations, which turned into a statutory Senate Bill 1165, had a hearing on April 24, 2016.  At that time, there was no voting and the bill had not passed. Mr. Yeatman stated that Board has expressed concern for witnessing a test. Mr. Meighen stated that he had worked on this bill and that it takes coordination in order to test elevators.  Mr. Yeatman stated that there is a financial penalty if an elevator inspection needs to be rescheduled.  Mr. Meighen stated that there is a charge for a re-inspection fee.  Mr. Kreseski confirmed that a fee is charged to reschedule an inspection.  Mr. Meeks stated that it would not be a burden to the State because these annual inspections are conducted by third party inspectors.                                     

New Business
A.  Accessibility Lift Mechanic Specialist 

Mr. Crowell stated to the Board that there were questions from the previous meeting regarding the accessibility lift mechanic test. He inquired whether or not the subcommittee should have a subtest or a separate test for private residential elevators. Mr. Moran had inquired whether other jurisdictions were licensing accessibility lift mechanics.  Mr. Yeatman stated that the State of Virginia but not the District of Columbia issue accessibility lift mechanic licenses. Mr. Yeatman requested to table discussion this discussion to the next scheduled Board meeting.           

Correspondence
A. Hoistway Fire Rating Question    
Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that correspondence was received by Jim Hitrik, AIA, LEED AP, Project Manager for W.C. Ralston Architects dated on April 19, 2016.  Mr. Hitrick inquired about how to find the hoistway fire rating requirements for residential elevators in townhomes (Group R-3) three and four stories.  In response to Mr. Hitrick’s inquiry, Mr. Kreseski stated “The IBC is enforced by the local authority having jurisdiction (Baltimore County Permits Office), however, subject matter experts listed below may be able to assist with your inquiry.” Mr. Kreseski referred Mr. Hitrick to the following subject matter experts: Ed Landon, Director, Department of Housing and Community Development, Maryland Codes Administration and John Bryan, Chief Fire Protection Manager, Special Assistant State Fire Marshal, Fire and Building Code Plans Review.   
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey welcomed Thomas Meighen, Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry and Robert Purkey to the Elevator Safety Review Board.  The DLLR Staff and Board members had introduced themselves to Mr. Purkey.  Mr. Meighen had informed the Board about his extensive work experience throughout the State of Maryland and was pleased to serve as the Board’s ex-officio. Mr. Purkey stated that he currently serves as the Construction Codes Supervisor for the Inspection Services Division in the City of Rockville and has over  15 ½ years of commercial and residential experience in the industry.  He stated that he considers it a privilege to serve on the Board as a Municipal Corporation position and hopes to learn more about the elevator industry.  Ms. Bailey also informed the Board that the renovator regulations are in the Secretary’s Office waiting for final approval.          

Counsel’s Report 
There was no Counsel’s Report to offer.

Public Comments
There was no Public Comments to offer. 
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for June 24, 2016, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Greulich’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:57 a.m. 
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                  __________________

Robert “Sonny” Yeatman, Acting Chairman                      Date
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